
FADE IN:

EXT. PACIFIC OCEAN - DAY 

Bright blue ocean against an even brighter blue sky. 

SUPER: Santa Catalina, 1982

There is nothing but miles and miles of endless ocean. It 
feels like there is no human life anywhere. Until, 

A FISHING VESSEL tears through the calm water leaving a white 
bubbling froth in its wake. 

EXT. BOAT BOW - DAY 

STEEL chains clang as an ANCHOR splashes into the water. 

EXT. BOAT RAIL - DAY 

SUN-CHAPPED HANDS pass rusty metal shackles to a MAN WITH 
BLOODY KNUCKLES. He dumps the shackles into the SEA.  

EXT. BOAT STERN - DAY 

A WORRIED OCEANOGRAPHER holds his hand to his mouth, the only 
still creature on the bustling ship. Around him, CREW MEMBERS 
throw STEEL CHAINS and SHACKLES into the water. 

The LAST BIT of steel heads down the line. The man with the 
bloody knuckles heaves it into the water. 

He turns to the Oceanographer and shakes his head no. He 
looks beyond the Oceanographer to the steering wheel and the 
CAPTAIN. The pair lock eyes and the Captain nods and steps 
below the deck. 

The man with the bloody knuckles turns back to the water. A 
BLOATED DEAD WHALE floats alongside the ship. 

In the distance, a much smaller BOAT floats on the water’s 
surface. 

EXT. BOAT BOW - SAME 

The view of a COUPLE’S passionate embrace through the boat’s 
window. 

JANIE (O.S.)

Your mom’s so cool. 

JOHN WALLACE (7) and JANIE HARRIS (7) sit atop brightly 
colored beach blankets. The pair are perfect opposites. 



John is a shimmering shade of pale, swathed in a puffy orange 
life jacket and bucket hat with a thick smear of sunscreen 
across his nose, while Janie wears a bikini top and heart-
shaped sunglasses. 

JANIE (CONT’D)

All my aunt does is stay home and 

watch Wheel of Fortune.

John holds his hand to his stomach. 

JOHN

I don’t feel so good, Janie. 

She tugs at the life jacket. 

JANIE

Probably because you’re stuffed in 

this. You look like a hotdog. 

JOHN

You know I can’t swim.  

JANIE

You’ll be fine. Let’s listen to each 

other’s thoughts. 

Janie lays back on her towel, and John follows, touching the 
tip of his head to hers. 

JANIE (CONT’D)

Close your eyes and think about your 

favorite color. Try and think about it 

really hard. 

JOHN

I’m thinking. 
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JANIE

Blue green. I wish you’d think of a 

harder color, John. 

John sits up. 

JOHN

How do you always do that? 

Janie grabs John’s head without moving the rest of her body. 
She pulls it back to hers. 

JANIE

Shh. Now a number. 

JOHN

One to ten? 

JANIE

One to fifty. 

She squeezes her eyes shut. 

JANIE (CONT’D)

It’s five. Now read my thoughts. 

JOHN

You know I’m not as good as you. 

He closes his eyes and squeezes his whole face, trying to 
see. 

JOHN (CONT’D)

Think louder, Janie. 

Janie rests on her elbows, disinterested in the game. 

JANIE’S POV: The FISHING VESSEL floats in the distance. The 
WHALE is no more than a lump in the sea. 

John touches the space where Janie’s head once was. He sits 
up and turns smack into her face. Her nose touches his. 
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JANIE

You’re my best friend. 

JOHN

You’re my best friend. 

JANIE

I bet one day we’ll get married. 

She rubs his nose in an eskimo kiss. 

A LOUD SHRIEK rings out. 

EVELYN (30s) jumps up and down on the boat’s stern, clutching 
the fishing rod. 

JOHN

My mom’s such a dummy. 

Janie jumps up, and clutches the railing as she makes her way 
to the back of the boat. 

John scrambles to follow her. 

JOHN (CONT’D)

Wait for me. 

EXT. BOAT STERN - SAME 

The FISHING ROD bounces up and down in Evelyn’s hands. 

EVELYN

Am I doing it right? 

The rod jerks to the left. TED (30s) holds his hands out 
following her movements. 

TED

You got it. You’re doing so good, 

baby. 

Evelyn’s face contorts with strain. 

JANIE (O.S.)

I think I see it! 
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The fishing line whips left than right in the water. 

JOHN  (O.S.)

Where? 

The line moves higher and higher towards the sky as Evelyn 
slowly wins the battle. 

A FISH emerges from the water before diving back into the 
ocean’s depths. Evelyn gives the rod one huge jerk and the 
fish is airborne for a moment, before 

The sound of GUN SHOTS. 

Evelyn drops the fishing reel and it flies into the ocean. 

More gun shots. 

TED

Get down! 

Evelyn clutches John. He buries his head into his mother’s 
chest. 

Janie’s head whips from side to side straining to see where 
the sound comes from. 

She snatches a pair of BINOCULARS from Ted’s bag and runs to 
the boat’s rail. 

She moves to bring them to her eyes but her sunglasses get in 
the way. She rips the red glasses off her face and they drop 
into the water. She presses the binoculars to her eyes.  

Through the lenses she sees a HUGE MASS floating alongside a 
BOAT. 

EXT. PACIFIC OCEAN - SAME

The CAPTAIN points a RIFLE towards the whale in the water. He 
pulls the trigger over and over. 

His head pops back with each shot. 

EXT. BOAT STERN - SAME

John pulls away from his mother and runs to Janie. The pair 
hang over the rail straining to see through the binoculars. 

JOHN

Is that...
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John’s face loses all expression. 

JANIE (O.S.)

A whale. 

The fishing vessel reflects in John’s bright blue eyes. 
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